MINUTES

BOOTHBAY HARBOR

SELECTMEN’S MEETING

 AUGUST 10, 2015
ATTENDING:

Denise Griffin, Chairman

William Hamblen, Vice Chairman




Russ Hoffman





Tricia Warren





Wendy Wolf

      
Thomas Woodin, Town Manager

Julia Latter, Finance Officer           

Chairman Griffin called the Board of Selectmen’s meeting to order at 7:00 pm.
Pledge of Allegiance:  The Board of Selectmen and members of the audience.
TOWN MANAGER’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

1. Manager Woodin informed the Board that sadly Recording Secretary, Kellie Bigos had emailed him to say she was stepping down at the end of the month, saying he had enjoyed working with her very much and adding that her spot would be hard to fill.  
2. Manager Woodin stated that because their next meeting on August 24th would be a workshop to discuss the new design for the former tennis court area, they might only open the meeting in order to approve the warrants unless something urgent should arise.

3. Manager Woodin stated that Laurie Bouchard had been down to go over the personnel manual with him and was planning to return on August 20th to show him what she had accomplished than would attend the second meeting in September to present a draft of the new employee manual to the Board.  
FINANCIALS:
























Officer Latter reviewed the financial totals with the Board, confirming the tax bills had been sent out last week.
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CONSENT AGENDA:

1. Chairman Griffin asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the July 27th Selectmen’s meeting.  Selectman Wolf motioned to approve the minutes.  Vice Chairman Hamblen seconded.  Unanimous approval. 
2.  Chairman Griffin stated the next item under Consent Agenda was an application from the Welch House Inn for a new (Class H) Victualer license in order to serve breakfast year-round.  Selectman Wolf motioned to approve the application.  Selectman Hoffman seconded.  Unanimous approval.
ONGOING BUSINESS: 

1. Chairman Griffin stated the first item under ONGOING BUSINESS was to take action on their investment policy based on the presentations made earlier that evening by The First Advisors and Bath Savings (the two banks that responded to the RFP they’d put out).
Chairman Griffin stated she would have to recuse herself since she works for The First and asked Vice Chairman Hamblen to step in.
Vice Chairman Hamblen stated he’d been worried it would be difficult to choose between them if there was little distinction which had proved to be unfounded because he thought there was a significant distinction.  
Vice Chairman Hamblen summarized that The First Advisors had a clear plan in a risk allocation formula…25% stock/75% bond fixed income properties and so believed it to be a low risk, reasonable return, good liquidity with fairly short maturity time so if there was a disaster they could have their money in three to five days as well as being managed in-house with a .1% fee, discounted 25% to .75% plus conducting quarterly meetings with the town manager.
Vice Chairman Hamblen stated that Bath Savings presentation to him was more like, “well, what do you want and we’ll provide it,” who get their equity research done by an additional company, but in-house on their fixed income and bond research.   Vice Chairman Hamblen stated they did not recommend a particular allocation although their example centered on a 50/50 allocation and their fee was .8% to .05%...which was a higher amount plus purchasing fees; and follow individual stocks unlike The First’s strategy so they had different viewpoints.
Selectman Wolf stated in her opinion there were a lot of people and organizations who feel they can select winning stocks but a very difficult thing to do consistently so less thrilled to have a company who pick and chose stocks handle their money.
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 Vice Chairman Hamblen agreed he was much more comfortable with the approach of The First Advisors as well. 

Selectman Warren stated The First definitely had strength in that they had a set plan although Bath Savings seemed to have a little bit more customer service base.  
Selectman Warren and Vice Chairman Hamblen both agreed protecting the taxpayers money needs to be in the forefront of the institution’s mind that is holding the money rather than trying to reach big returns as well as the responsibility of the Selectmen, acting as stewards of the taxpayer’s money.   
Selectman Warren stated Bath Savings also seemed vague about how much they’d worked with municipalities.
Selectman Wolf motioned to accept The First as the investment managers for their capital reserve.  Selectman Hoffman seconded.  Motion passed 4 – 1 Abstention.
2. Chairman Griffin stated the next item of ONGOING BUSINESS was Chapter One of the Comprehensive Plan, re: Historic Resources of the Boothbay Peninsula.
Selectman Wolf stated she thought it would be good for them to talk briefly about the recommended strategies and their collective roles in what they were.  

Vice Chairman Hamblen responded they probably should identify the top two items of the top ten percent.
Chairman Griffin stated there were four high level suggestions: 1.) To protect known historic archaeological sites; 2.) To solicit input from the Maine Historic Preservation Commission; 3.) To consider a comprehensive community survey of historic and archaeological resources; and, 4.) To consider protecting important aspects of Boothbay Harbor’s historic character and existing significant views to the harbor from streets and public spaces. 
Selectman Wolf asked Mike Tomko how the Planning Board currently handles applications for construction or new developments or if there is something they already do automatically or should be thinking about.

Mike Tomko responded that the Planning Board does “site plan review” for commercial development and “Shoreland zone review” or “non-conformance” for residential development while the Code Enforcement Officer takes care of  permits so the responsibilities for protection are shared.  Mike added that they also talk about historical significance and wetlands but it is not enumerated in great detail so they could use a more defined policy, although he could not recall coming across 
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any type of property with historical significance during his tenure on the Planning Board.  
Selectman Wolf wondered how they would know where historic archaeological sites are which segues into soliciting the Maine Historical Preservation Committee or conducting a community survey and assessment.  

Vice Chairman Hamblen stated doing the survey may be the greatest initial payoff for identification so perhaps the place to start and agreed with Mike that the requirements in their codes are very generic.  Vice Chairman Hamblen stated as for the fourth one, view rights has come up every three or four years and is very difficult to determine without any statutes in place.
Chairman Griffin stated she did not believe the town had enough municipal ocean front landings and might seek acquiring more as it becomes available even at a cost.

Vice Chairman Hamblen stated he agreed entirely that the only way to protect the views was to own them.
Selectman Wolf stated the survey was something they could learn more about because it implies partnering with the Historical Society who could come in and talk to them about conducting it. 
Mike Tomko reminded Vice Chairman Hamblen about a talk they had attended awhile back on identifying the history of a building with plaques as a form of recognition, stating they’d already done this in a sense with the Footbridge.

Vice Chairman Hamblen agreed this was a good idea and something they should carry forward.

Selectman Wolf suggested in terms of economic development they might want to show support for historic buildings like the Opera House by helping them with ideas on energy efficiency systems because they are so costly to run.
Vice Chairman Hamblen responded they had used this approach during the renovation of the library reducing the annual heating cost by 20%.

Mike Tomko mentioned how in Wiscasset the Regional Planning Commission had partnered with the town and created something called, “Walking in the Streets” or “History in the Street” that took specific areas where they put up some tastefully designed signs with a photo or map showing how it had looked at a particular time in the past with a paragraph about it.
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The consensus of the Board was to plan the first chapter as an agenda item for the first meeting of the next month so Barbara Rumsey and other interested people could attend to contribute ideas.
PUBLIC FORUM:

John Webster, of Orne’s Candy Store, stated he was there to report on the 12th Annual Rock Skipping contest they had conducted, saying it was a “skipping or smashing success” and they planned to do it at least once more next year on July 9th, 2016.  John stated a Canadian (called, “The Canadian”) had set a new (now international) record of 31 skips (last year a 13 year old had set a record with 28 skips) but expressed concern about the difficulty in getting down over the rocks to the beach, suggesting maybe a ramp with rails could be supplied by the town (to be stored away when not in use).  John reminded the Board that every penny of the money raised goes to the Food Pantry.
[The Board thanked John Webster for holding the event.]
WARRANTS:  
Selectman Wolf motioned that the warrants be approved upon review.  Selectman Hoffman seconded.  Unanimous approval.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

The Board went into Executive Session, MRSA Section 405 (6) (A) – Personnel Matters and policy at 7:41 p.m.  
The Board came out of Executive Session at 8:15 p.m.  

Chairman Griffin stated no decisions had been made during Executive Session or action taken.
Mike Tomko invited the Board to join him on Thursday, August 13th at the Economic Development Committee meeting.  Chairman Griffin responded she would probably be there and Selectman Wolf stated she could get there by6:30 pm if it was still going on.
Selectman Wolf commented they needed to decide who would plan the meetings and maybe Chair them, etc.
Mike Tomko added that Bob Maroon, of the Chowder House, was interested in doing a beautification project for the town in front of his restaurant.
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Selectman Wolf motioned to adjourn.  

The Board simultaneously and robustly thanked Kellie for the years she had been Recording Secretary and insisted that it be recorded in the minutes.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:21 p.m.    
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